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Abstract
Reproductive health of the tribal women in India is less studied. There is a lack of systematic
and comprehensive research studies, which provide information regarding the health status of
the tribal community. Research studies conducted on tribal for the health need assessment,
which give an insight for strategic planning for tribal health development are hardly
available. The main objective of this paper is to find out the reproductive health status of
tribal women in the age range of 15-45 years in the tribal state of Jharkhand using National
Family Health Survey -4 data (2015-16). The proposed study will emphasize on the
generation of critical information required for effective planning and for formulation of
health strategies among the tribal population. It is expected that the proposed investigation
will find out those socio-demographic factors as well as several other factors, which can lead
to solve the problem of poor health and uplift the standard of life. There is a need to bridge up
the gap including men's role as a whole to venture into the tribe’s understanding of the
problems, recognition of the difficulties and action oriented strategies pertaining to
reproductive morbidities, family planning, antenatal and sexual problems of their wife and
themselves. The interventions for improving the health status of women under the
Government of India’s Child Survival and Safe Motherhood Program, has not significantly
improved the services for women specially in the tribal areas of Jharkhand. Health
interventions must focus on tribal culture, medical training of the tribal people, and a
knowledgeable health care delivery system catering to the needs of tribal women and the
child
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Introduction

India's Tribal Population

“Tribal” represents a set of individuals who live in remoteness in natural, unpolluted
surroundings far away from civilization with their traditional values, customs, beliefs, and
myths intact. The tribal areas of concentration in India are traditionally isolated,
underdeveloped and are increasingly affected by development processes (Ahmed, 1985).
India’s tribal population, the largest in the world, is 8.6% of the total population of India
(Census, 2011). There is a general agreement that the health status of the tribal population in
India is very poor, deficient in sanitary conditions, personal hygiene, and health education
(Basu, 1994). Tribal women have extremely high rates of anaemia, and girl children get way
less than the required nutritional intake. The whole tribal community is deficient in adequate
food intake. The extent of knowledge and practice of family planning is also alarmingly low
among them. (Kanitkar and Sinha, 1988).

Health Status of Tribal Women in Jharkhand

It is clearly known that the health status of tribals is the poorest among all social groups. This
is reflected in their high mortality rates and lower life expectancy . Large numbers of women
die due to birth complications and poor access to care resulting in high maternal mortality
rates. The social determinants of health in tribal areas gain significance as they are underlying
causes for poor health status of tribal, and especially tribal women. The factors contributing
to these are poverty, vulnerability and marginalization, gender discrimination, loss of
traditional livelihoods, inadequate coverage of government programmes, and market-driven
economic reforms.

Tribal women are denied reproductive rights, they are faced with very high levels of
malnutrition, disease and death and very limited access to government welfare services. The
government order states that a person from a tribal community wanting to undergo permanent
family planning methods, has to first take a written permission from the block officials,
however, this is always very difficult. In the absence of any other contraceptive methods
available to them, this has meant that these communities have been forced to have large
families that they are able to ill afford. Reproductive health of tribal populations depends on
their ability to access ecological resources, and their capacity to participate in social and
economic institutions (Pillai & Wang, 1999). Women’s health is highly correlated with
availability of adequate food and nutrition with its dependence on tribal access to forestland.
However, because of institutional policy frameworks, such as, Indian forest policy, tribal
groups may have limited access to such traditional common resources, resulting in declines in
reproductive health. Women’s access to ‘power and resources’ emerged as the important



contributing factor to their reproductive health at the fourth world conference on women in
1995 held in Beijing which emphasizes increasing women’s economic and educational status,
and as a consequence, women’s reproductive rights (Pillai & Wang, 1999). Hence,
reproductive health signifies the level of self-determination, women’s reproductive rights, and
strength of tribal socio-political power.

Tribal men's Perception on Reproductive Health in Jharkhand

Tribal men have improper proper knowledge of reproductive health matters. Men play a key
role in supporting women’s and children’s health, preventing unwanted pregnancies, slowing
the transmission of sexually transmitted infections, making pregnancy and delivery safer,
reducing gender-based violence and also have distinctive reproductive health needs of their
own (PAI, 2004).

It is shown in some studies that men also may serve as gatekeepers to women’s access to
reproductive health services (RHO, PATH, 2003). Sexual and Reproductive Health programs
have conventionally focused on women. As men are the principal decision makers in the
society, they exert a strong authority over their partners, determining the timing and
conditions of sexual relations, family’s social well-being and access to health care. Their
distance from reproductive health programs debarred females from their sexual rights
coupled with lesser utilization of reproductive health services. Such gender inequities in
accessing health care creates an extensive gap between facilities available and its utilization
and pose a challenge to reproductive health services to overcome the insufficiency. Several
studies examine the ways in which culture and social organization may influence
contraceptive patterns and men’s influence on those patterns. For example, the studies at
Ghana (Ezch, 1993) and Nigeria (Bankole, 1995) suggest that men may have significant
influence over women’s contraceptive decisions, while the converse may not be as true.

Situational Analysis

Data and Methodology:

1. National Family Health Survey- NFHS-4 (also known as Demographic Health Survey
- 6) for the year 2015-16.

2. NFHS-4 collects demographic, socioeconomic, and health information from a
nationally representative sample. The sample in consideration here is the state of
Jharkhand in India.

3. Simple bi-variate analysis and results will be shown in percentage for different health
care and health parameters

Sociodemographic factors



We look at the percentage distribution of tribal women aged 15-49 years in Jharkhand by
different socio-economic and demographic attributes like, education, husband’s education,
standard of living, working status, exposure to mass media.

Tribal women are illiterate themselves, their husband’s educational status is also very poor.
62% percent of tribal women’s husbands are illiterate. With respect to mass media, which
plays an important role in development and utilisation of health services, 88% tribal women
have not been exposed to any mass media. The household standard of living index (SLI) has
been calculated on the basis of availability of amenities and is a proxy variable for
determining the economic status of the household. The majority of tribal women (more than
75%) have a low standard of living.

Contraceptive Use and Problems

15% of the currently married tribal women in Jharkhand were currently using some method
of contraception. 1% of the tribal women were using any traditional method and 3% were
using other methods like folkloric methods. Modern methods of contraception were used by
only 1% of tribal women. Again, among the current contraceptive users, terminal methods
were used by 9% of tribal women. Also among the women who are currently using
contraception, 15% of the tribal women had some problem.

Reproductive Health

Absence of reproductive tract infections (RTIs) is essential for the reproductive health of both
women and men and is critical for their ability to meet their reproductive goals. The
reproductive health problems among the tribal women in Jharkhand- overall 43% of tribal
women have any reproductive health problem. Of all reproductive health problems, urinary
tract infection is most common among tribal women (28%). Among the currently married
tribal women, the symptom of bleeding after intercourse is (4%).

Men's Awareness regarding contraceptives

Only 17% tribal men in Jharkhand are aware of HIV/AIDS and most of them have no proper
information about its transmission and prevention. 23% suffered from one or the other
symptoms of RTI. Among them only 10% consulted the primary health centre for treatment.
More people prefer traditional healers (35%) or private health practitioners (30%) for
treatment of such symptoms. A good number of males (72%) reported that they were
particular about any reproductive health problem of their spouse. Among this group almost
all of them reported that their wife or partner suffered from some reproductive health
problems during the last three months preceding the survey. Among them only 12 % actually
helped wife seek treatment from any Government health posts. Majority of them prefer
traditional healer/ indigenous practices for curing. It is evident that even though more than
50% of the male members in the tribe are aware of one or the other methods of family
planning, the current use is only 13% and that too all female sterilization. Further these



sterilizations are done only after achieving the desired family size as decided by the male.
Since men are the main decision makers in the family their preference gets predominance in
life in all respects. It is clear that even though men keep themselves away from family
planning, the methods used by the females were at the discretion of their husbands.

A Way Forward: Recommendations and Government Interventions

National Health Services have often neglected the tribal people in general and tribal women
in particular. Additionally cultural factors also play a significant role coupled with social and
economic factors contributing to the low health status of this underprivileged group. In 1982,
with the establishment of the National Health Policy, the Indian government declared the
need to improve the health status and quality of life of the underprivileged groups. But
programs to improve the health status and quality of life of underprivileged groups cannot
succeed unless they form part of a larger effort to bring about an overall transformation of
society (Basu, 1992). Therefore there is an urgent need to create awareness about this at the
community as well as at an individual level.

Changing the Behaviour of Health Care Providers

To help personnel at medical facilities change their insensitive and discriminatory behaviour
toward poor and disadvantaged groups, including tribal populations, health projects can
support behaviour change communications campaigns amongst the clinical, paramedical, and
lower staff, as well as mechanisms to obtain feedback. Such campaigns can instil
patient-friendly behaviour among health care providers and help them develop team spirit and
pride in their work.

As tribal populations find it difficult to navigate through the complexities of medical
facilities, provisions should be made to help them. In partnership with local NGOs,
counsellors who are often from tribal communities themselves should be placed at district
hospitals to guide patients, explain doctors’ prescriptions, help patients take advantage of
welfare schemes, and counsel them on preventive and promotive health behaviours.

Bringing Health Services to Remote Population

Mobile health clinics can bring basic health services to tribal populations in underserved parts
of the state, and contract NGOs to run them. Each mobile health clinic can have a large
vehicle staffed with a qualified doctor, two ANM/nursing staff, a pharmacist, a lab technician
and a male and female support staff, as well as family planning services. They can also help
raise awareness of sexual and reproductive health issues and install management information
systems (MIS) to collect data on the disease profile of tribal populations.

Tribal populations can be brought in to these camps through door-to-door circularizing by
Accredited Social Health Activists (ASHA) and Auxiliary Nurse Midwives (ANM), as well



as loudspeaker announcements, banners and pamphlets. In addition to posters, hoardings, bus
boards, and personalized letters of communication for the literate members of a family, radio
jingles and video broadcasts featuring popular film stars are also effective means for
disseminating health messages to the state’s tribal people.

Male involvement committees

Male involvement committees (MICs) comprising local tribal youths can be formed and
trained, and motivated to continue with the awareness programme in their villages. As of now
a large number of unqualified practitioners provide health services to the tribal population,
consequently they pose a health threat to the group. There is a need to recognize such
practitioners, get in touch with them and impart knowledge, information and training on
family planning and RTI/STI/HIV/AIDS and they can be used as intermediate behaviour
change communicators as well. It is also suggested to strengthen the health delivery system in
Primary Health Centres and in the sub centres particularly related to reproductive services in
the remote areas and make it more accessible and friendly with the tribe. It is believed that
proper gender sensitization, early diagnosis and prompt treatment of STIs will prevent and
reduce the burden of RTI/STI among the tribal population.
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